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City of Keene 

New Hampshire 
 

 

ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT 

MEETING MINUTES 

 

Tuesday, September 5, 2017 6:30 PM Second Floor Committee Room 

 

 

Members Present: 

Nathaniel Stout, Chair  

Jeffrey Stevens, Vice Chair 
Louise Zerba, Alternate 

Josh Gorman 

Thomas Plenda 

 

Members Not Present: 

John Rab, Alternate  

Stephanie Gaiser, Alternate 

Staff Present: 

Gary Schneider, Plans Examiner 

John Rogers, Zoning Administrator 

 

 

I.  Introduction of Board Members 

Chair Stout called the meeting to order at 6:30 PM, introduced members of the Board and 

welcomed everyone to the meeting. 

II. Minutes of the Previous Meeting 

Chair Stout noted a correction to the minutes of June 5, 2017, on page 4 and page 7. The 

reference to Co-Chair Stevens should be changed to Vice Chair Stevens.  

Mrs. Zerba made a motion to accept the minutes from June 5, 2017 as amended. The 

motion was seconded by Vice Chair Stevens, which carried unanimously. 

IV. Hearings 

Petitioner, Leah LaRock requests an extension to decision of approval with 

conditions dated July 6, 2015 for property located at 0 Daniels Hill Rd., which is in 

the Rural Zone. This approval was to permit the building of a single family dwelling 

on a lot with 1.76 acres where a five acre minimum lot size is required per Table 

102-791, Basic Zone Dimensional Requirements of the Zoning Code. 

 

Mr. Schneider informed the Board that Ms. LaRock called shortly before the meeting, 

stating that she was in the midst of a storm that was going through her neighborhood in 

Spofford. Mr. Schneider stated that Ms. LaRock would be unable to attend the meeting 

due to the storm and the trees that had fallen down around her home. 
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Mr. Schneider explained that the Board could proceed with meeting by approving or 

denying the application. In addition, he said that if the Board had any questions about the 

application, the Board could also postpone the meeting. Mrs. Zerba suggested the hearing 

be postponed in case of questions. Vice Chair Stevens said that there have a number of 

extensions with the application and with nothing new being proposed he thought the 

Board could move forward with approving or denying the application. He noted that he 

would not have any questions for the applicant even if she were present at the meeting 

because the request was a fairly standard procedure. Mr. Gorman agreed with Vice Chair 

Stevens, stating that the request was a straight forward extension.  

 

Mrs. Zerba reported she visited the site of the property and noticed that the property 

located to the north of the application, had loads of brush near the property line. She 

asked if the owner of the property was putting this in place as a separation of the 

property. Mrs. Zerba said that if there were people representing the abutting property 

present at the meeting they should be acknowledged. All members of the Board agreed.  

 

Mr. Rogers said that if any members of the Board had any questions they could refer to 

the Notice of Decision from the July 6, 2015 meeting. He referred the Board to their 

meeting packets. Mr. Rogers said that there were conditions attached to the original 

approval. Chair Stout asked if those conditions would apply, should the Board approve 

the requested extension. Mr. Rogers replied in the affirmative.  

 

Chair Stout said that the Board would be remiss not to allow public testimony as well as 

to have the applicant hear these statements.  

 

Mr. Schneider said that the reason the application had been postponed was due to the fact 

that the ZBA had not held a meeting for the past two months. He said that it was not the 

petitioner’s fault not to be heard in a timely manner and did not see where it would be a 

problem to postpone the hearing to next month. 

 

Mrs. Zerba made a motion to postpone the hearing of ZBA 14-12 to the next ZBA 

meeting that will be held on October 3, 2017. The motion was seconded by Mr. Plenda, 

which carried unanimously. 

 

ZBA 17-13/ Petitioners, Robert J. Koning and Catherine R. Owen of 250 Summit 

Rd., Keene, requests a Variance for property located at 35 Summit Ridge Dr., 

Keene, Tax Map Parcel #918-10-011.0100, which is in the Rural District and owned 

by the applicants. Represented by Brickstone Land Use Consultants, LLC of 185 

Winchester St., Keene; the Petitioners requests a Variance to permit a home 

occupation up to 1,200 sq. ft. in an accessory building on a lot in the Rural District 

where a maximum home occupation size of 300 sq. ft. is permitted per Section 102-

921 (a) (5) Home Occupation Criteria of the Zoning Ordinance. The home 

occupation will be located in an existing barn on a lot to be merged with 250 

Summit Rd. The merged properties will be 15.2 acres in size. 
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Mr. Schneider displayed a map that indicted the location of the property on Summit 

Road. He indicated that Summit Road was located on the right hand corner of the map 

and toward the bottom of the map was the intersection of Hastings Avenue and Maple 

Avenue. Mr. Schneider pointed out that the area on the map highlighted in yellow 

represented the 250 feet of abutters on Summit Ridge Drive.  

 

Mr. Schneider explained that the property was divided into two separate pieces of 

property. He said that the owner of the property’s house was located at 250 Summit Road 

and in back of the house there was an existing barn located at 35 Summit Ridge Drive. 

Mr. Schneider referred to the map he displayed, indicating that the property line between 

the two properties was between the house and the existing barn. 

 

Mr. Schneider said the applicant’s proposal was to merge the two properties in order to 

have a home occupation. He said that the reason why the applicant was before the ZBA 

was due to the fact that a home occupation has a maximum square footage requirement . 

Mr. Schneider provided the Board with a copy of the Zoning Code criteria for a home 

occupation. He read Section 102-921 from the code as follows: (a) Home occupations or 

home vocational activity may be permitted in all zoning districts provided that: (5) “It 

does not result in the use of an area equal to more than ten (10%) of the total gross floor 

area of the dwelling unit up to a maximum of three hundred (300) square feet, which may 

be in the dwelling or an accessory building”. 

 

Mr. Schneider said that the applicant was before the Board because a home occupation 

could not exist if the structure was located on a separate piece of property. He explained 

that the structure would not be considered an accessory structure because in order to 

apply for the home occupation the building has to be located on the property where the 

house is located. Mr. Schneider reported that he spoke with the Planning Department and 

the two properties had not been merged. He suggested if the ZBA approved the 

application to make a condition that both properties be merged. Chair Stout asked if there 

was a definite time for the merger of the two properties. Mr. Rogers said that answer to 

the questions could be answered by the applicant or the representative of the applicant 

because it was spelled out in the notice of the hearing that the lots be merged.  

 

Chair Stout welcomed David Bergeron, Brickstone Land Consultants, Keene, NH.  

Mr. Bergeron stated that he represented the owner of the property.  

 

Mr. Bergeron displayed a map that indicated the location of Summit Road and Summit 

Ridge Drive.  

 

He said that the property was originally part of a subdivision that was done many years 

ago and consisted of five separate lots. Mr. Bergeron said that the previous owner of the 

property had a contracting business and used the barn as part of this business. He 

explained that when the previous owner left they subdivided the property and the barn 

was left alone on another lot.  
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Mr. Bergeron said that the current owner of the property, Mr. Koning, purchased the two 

lots with the house and the barn. He said that Mr. Koning has lived at this location for 15 

years and has operated a home occupation primarily out of his home for a number of 

years. He described Mr. Koning’s business as mechanical design work, noting that he has 

worked with companies such as Markem and Precitech.  

 

Mr. Bergeron reported that Mr. Koning’s business has started to grow and as part of that 

natural progression Mr. Koning needs additional space. He said that the idea is to move 

the operation into the barn that has 1,200 square feet and would strictly be used for his 

home occupation. 

 

Mr. Bergeron said that if the application was approved, Mr. Koning would request to 

merge these two lots into one lot in order to make the barn an accessory use to the house. 

 

Mr. Plenda asked Mr. Bergeron what the issue was with zoning. Mr. Bergeron replied 

that the zoning issue is that the City has regulations with a home occupation that are 

specific. He explained that a home occupation cannot occupy more than 300 square feet 

in a house or in an accessory building on the same lot. He said that the request is to use 

the barn that is approximately 1,200 square feet due to the type of business. 

 

Mr. Bergeron said that Mr. Koning designs prototypes and needs additional space due to 

the size of machinery. He noted that a typical type of home occupation such as a beauty 

parlor could easily be done in a home within 300 square feet.  

 

Mr. Bergeron said that the barn needs additional work such as new windows, insulation 

and heat. He noted that the character of the barn as well as the size or shape will remain 

the same and all changes will be interior to the building.  

 

Mr. Plenda asked if the changes from two lots to one lot would change anything about the 

zoning requirements and the 300 square foot limitation. Mr. Bergeron replied that a lot 

such as the application, with fifteen acres in size, is permitted to have home occupation 

but cannot occupy more than 300 square feet without a Variance from the ZBA. Mr. 

Bergeron said that there are regulations that specifically spelled out certain things that 

have to be met in order to have a home occupation.  

 

Mr. Rogers clarified that for the barn to be considered an accessory structure to the house 

the barn must be on the same lot.  

 

Mr. Plenda stated that he needed further clarification. Mr. Bergeron read  

Section 102-921 (5) “It does not result in the use of an area equal to more than ten (10%) 

percent of the total gross floor area if the dwelling unit up to a maximum of three 

hundred (300) square feet, which may in the dwelling or an accessory building”. He said 

that the limitation was the 300 square feet and that the owner was requesting to use more 

than 300 square feet for a home occupation. 
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Mr. Bergeron continued his presentation and referring to the map, indicating the location 

of the condominiums across the street from the property. He said that the condominiums 

are 500 feet away from the barn. He noted these were the closest structures to the barn 

and that the barn was located in an area that was fairly well protected, distance wise from 

Summit Ridge Drive and Summit Road.  

 

Mr. Bergeron said that the access to the barn would be from the entrance to the driveway 

of the house. Mr. Bergeron said that all deliveries would use entrance to the home. He 

displayed an image by Google Earth to show the tree covering at the property and the 

location of the abutting condominiums.  

 

Chair Stout asked Mr. Bergeron to explain the process of work that would take place in 

the barn. He noted that he was primarily concerned about any activities that may cause 

environmental issues. Mr. Bergeron explained that Mr. Koning work is mechanical 

engineering and works as an independent contractor for companies such as Markem and 

Precitech. He further explained that Mr. Koning will design new parts for these 

companies as instructed.  

 

Mr. Bergeron said that Mr. Koning would like to physically be able to build these parts at 

his location. He described the parts as primarily metal and compared the business to a 

machine shop. 

 

Mrs. Zerba asked about the noise level associated with the compressors and if the noise 

level would affect the abutters. Mr. Bergeron said that Mr. Koning had turned on the 

compressor and went out to the property line to take some noise reading levels.  

 

Mr. Bergeron reported that the average run time was five minutes and the decibel level at 

the property line was about 33 decibels. He noted that the maximum noise level was at 44 

decibels. He provided the Board with a breakdown of what each decibel means. He used 

the example of a quiet bedroom being at a level of 30 decibels, a library at a level of 40 

and the average conversational speech at 60 decibels. He said based on their calculations, 

150 feet away from the barn, 33 decibels would drop to 25 decibels. Mr. Bergeron said 

that by moving the operation to the barn would lower the decibel level due to the location 

of the barn being further away from the abutters.  

 

Mr. Bergeron explained that all of the work would take place inside the barn and that 

precision machining has to take place inside a controlled environmental. Vice Chair 

Stevens asked if the parts made would be delivered to the buyer. Mr. Bergeron replied in 

the affirmative. 

 

Mrs. Zerba said that she was concerned if the property was ever sold, the Variance would 

go with the property. Mr. Rogers explained to the Board that the Variance being sought 

was for the size of the area of the dwelling unit and all the rest of the criteria would still 

apply to the home occupation. He said that if someone new purchased the property and 

wished to have a home occupation, they would have to meet all of the criteria.  
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Mr. Bergeron reviewed the criteria: 

 Mr. Bergeron said that the Keene Master Plan recommends the creation of  

live/work properties within the community. He said that Mr. Koning could 

continue to live/work at his home if the Variance was granted. The home 

occupation will operate Monday thru Friday from 8AM to 5 PM and will not 

operate nights or weekends. He said that it is in the public interest to allow home 

occupations which will maintain the character of the residential property, which is 

consistent with the Keene Master Plan, and would not be a nuisance or hazard to 

the neighborhood. 

 He said that the spirit of the ordinance, in this case, is to protect the public health, 

safety and welfare by restricting home occupations in size to limit the intensity of 

use. Mr. Bergeron said in this case, the home occupation already exists at the 

property. He said that the proposal is to move the home occupation into the 

existing 1,200 square foot barn located on the property. The additional space and 

higher ceiling height in the barn will allow for modern manufacturing equipment 

to be purchased which is needed for Mr. Koning’s work. The existing barn will be 

re-painted, insulated, new windows will be installed and a new overhead door will 

be installed. Mr. Bergeron said that Mr. Koning is currently the only employee. 

At some time in the future, Mr. Koning would like to hire one employee. All truck 

deliveries will be via Summit Road and there will be no increase in truck delivery 

traffic. Public welfare will be enhanced by the project because the existing will be 

improved and will result in an increase to the property tax assessment. Mr. 

Bergeron said that the proposal meets the spirit and intent of the ordinance. 

 Mr. Bergeron said that granting the Variance would do substantial justice because 

when merged, the property will be in excess of 15 acres. The existing barn is 

located over 800 feet from Summit Road, over 400 feet from Summit Ridge Road 

and over 200 feet from the closest neighbor.  

 If the Variance were granted, Mr. Bergeron said that the values of the surrounding 

properties would not be diminished because the home occupation already exists at 

the property. The exterior of the barn will be repainted, new windows installed 

and an overhead door would also be installed. Otherwise, the building appearance 

will remain the same. All business activities will be conducted indoors. The 

business will operate normal business hours, Monday to Friday 8 AM to 5 PM 

and not on weekends. The use as proposed will not generate excess noise, will not 

increase traffic and will not be a threat to public safety or public welfare. 

 Mr. Bergeron said that no fair and substantial relationship exists between the 

general public purposes of the ordinance provision and the specific application of 

that provision to the property because the merged lots will form a property over 

15 acres in size with an existing house, two sheds and a 1,200 square foot bar. He 

noted that the existing barn is barely visible from the public rights of way. Mr. 

Bergeron said that Mr. Koning needs the high ceiling height in the barn for the 

specialized machines. He said that denial of the Variance would serve no public 

purpose in this case because of the type of home occupational space. 

 Mr. Bergeron said that the proposed use is a reasonable one because the home 

occupation already exists on the property. He said that it has never resulted in a 

nuisance or hazard and has not diminished property values in the neighborhood. 
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The move to the existing 1,200 sf barn will not increase traffic or noise. It will not 

change the residential appearance of the property and will not diminish 

surrounding property values. He said that it is fair and reasonable to allow this use 

under these circumstances. 

 Mr. Bergeron said that an unnecessary hardship will be deemed to exist because 

the home occupation already exists on the property. It has never resulted in a 

nuisance or hazard and has not diminished property values in the neighborhood. 

The move to the existing 1,200 square foot barn will not increase traffic or noise. 

He said that it will not change the residential appearance of the property and will 

not diminish surrounding property values. It is fair and reasonable to allow this 

use under these circumstances. In addition, Mr. Bergeron said that is an unfair and 

an unnecessary hardship to restrict this property when allowing an existing home 

occupation to move into an existing larger space with higher ceilings will fulfill 

the general public purposes of the ordinance by maintaining property values 

without being a nuisance or hazard to the neighborhood. Mr. Bergeron said that a 

Variance is necessary to allow the proposed use on this site. 

 

Chair Stout welcomed public comment.  

 

Stephanie Clarke, 37 Summit Ridge Drive, Keene, NH spoke in support of the 

application. She said that she recently moved into the neighborhood and has seen the 

work of Mr. Koning and has no objection. 

 

With no further comment, Chair Stout closed the public hearing. 

 

The Board reviewed the criteria. 

 

Granting the Variance would not be contrary to the public interest: 

 

Mr. Gorman said that the Variance would not be contrary to the public interest in that the 

barn already exists and the business already exists. He said that the owner was reasonably 

trying to expand his business. Mr. Gorman said that it does not seem size really alters the 

scope of what Mr. Koning was doing other than the use of bigger machines, that no one 

can see or hear.  

 

Mrs. Zerba said that all activity will occur inside building, no changes to the exterior and 

operation between hours of 8AM and 5PM Monday thru Friday, would not be contrary to 

the public interest. 

 

Mr. Plenda said that he was not prepared to say that it was irrelevant, if the zoning 

ordinance criteria listed the use of a home occupation as a maximum of 300 square feet. 

Vice Chair Stevens said that the point of the ZBA is to look at such an application and 

determine if the increase in size negatively affects the property and surrounding areas.  

 

If the Variance were granted, the spirit of the Ordinance would be observed: 
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Vice Chair Stevens said that if the Variance is granted, the spirit of the organization is 

observed even by taking into consideration the extended size of the operation. He said 

that he does not think the Variance would negatively affect the property and the noise 

level would not be larger due to the size of building. Mrs. Zerba agreed with Vice Chair 

Stevens, adding that the spirit of the ordinance is well served.  

 

Granting the Variance would do substantial justice: 

 

Mrs. Zerba said that it would allow the owner of the property to run a business out of his 

home, which is done throughout the City. She noted that there would be no adverse 

changes to the property. Mr. Gorman said that the Board should take into consideration 

that the property was a 15 acre lot, which is substantial for Keene, and that the ZBA 

would be allowing someone to perform an occupation in a barn that already exists. Vice 

Chair Stevens said the injustice in denying the application would be a far greater negative 

to the applicant than it would be to the City of Keene. Chair Stout said that the City has a 

long and proud history of precision technology. He said that this type of resurgence of 

precision technology coming to the City in a manageable way is exciting to see. 

 

If the Variance were granted, the values of the surrounding properties would not be 

diminished: 

 

Mrs. Zerba said that her concerns with the noise and lighting would be addressed in 

Section 102-921 of the Keene Zoning Ordinance. Additionally, Mrs. Zerba said that it 

was important to hear from an abutter to property that there was no problem allowing use 

of the barn to be a home occupation. 

 

Unnecessary Hardship 

E. Owing to special conditions of the property that distinguish it from other properties in 

the area, denial of the Variance would result in unnecessary hardship because: 

ix. No fair and substantial relationship exists between the general public purpose. 

of the ordinance provision and the specific application of that provision to the 

property:  

x. The proposed use is a reasonable one  

 

Vice Chair Stevens said that proposed application was entirely reasonable and other than 

size and some of the scope of the business, very little was changing.  

 

Chair Stout reviewed the Findings of Fact: 

 

Mrs. Zerba made a motion to approve ZBA 17-13 to request to permit a home occupation 

up to 1,200 square feet, with a maximum size of 300 square feet, permitted through 

Section 102-921 that the criteria will be met, and conditioned upon the two properties be 

merged. Mr. Gorman seconded the motion, which carried unanimously. 

 

Granting the Variance would not be contrary to public interest: Granted 4-1, Mr. Plenda 

opposed 
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If the Variance were granted, the spirit of the Ordinance would be observed: Granted 4-

1, Mr. Plenda opposed. 

 

Granting the Variance would do substantial justice: Granted, 4-1, Mr. Plenda opposed 

 

If the Variance were granted, the values of the surrounding properties would not be 

diminished: Granted, 4-1, Mr. Plenda opposed  

 

Unnecessary Hardship 

E. Owing to special conditions of the property that distinguish it from other properties in 

the area, denial of the Variance would result in unnecessary hardship because: 

ix. No fair and substantial relationship exists between the general public purposes. 

of the ordinance provision and the specific application of that provision to the 

property: Granted, 4-1, Mr. Plenda opposed 

x. The proposed use is a reasonable one: Granted, 5-0 

 

With a vote of 4-1, The Zoning Board of Adjustment approved ZBA 17-13. Mr. Plenda 

opposed.  

 

ZBA 17-14/ Petitioners, 256 Investment Associates, of 40 Sawyer Pond Rd., Mirror 

Lake, NH, requests a Variance for property located at 329 Winchester St., Keene, 

Tax Map Parcel #053-01-021, which is in the Commerce District and owned by the 

applicants. Represented by Michael Lussier of Wiley Management, 4 Brimstone Hill 

Rd., Suite 7 Epsom, NH; the Petitioners requests a Variance to permit a second 

menu board per Section 102-1311 of the Zoning Ordinance. 

 

Mr. Schneider presented a map indicating the location of the property. He indicated the 

location of the in reference to Key Road, the roundabout and Route 10. He reported that 

Wendy’s had just completed a major renovation of their site and interior renovations to 

their building. Mr. Schneider referred the Board to the picture that was included in their 

packet and explained that the picture distinctly indicates where a menu board sign was 

erected. He said that beyond the place of that menu board there is another menu board, 

closer to the building that has been there for some time.  

 

Mr. Schneider said that the City sign code limits the number of menu board signs to one 

per property. He explained that was the reason why the applicant was before the Board. 

John Hill, 225 Perry Road, Rindge, NH stated that he was one of the partners of the 

Wendy’s restaurant. He explained that the traffic coming off of Winchester Street and Ivy 

Drive was causing a traffic issue. Mr. Hill said that traffic from both of these streets meet 

in the middle at the drive thru, therefore causing a backup of traffic. As this occurs, Mr. 

Hill said that customers are parking and people are unable to back out of their parking 

spaces. He said that they were proposing to put a menu a board so that customers entering 

from the back driveway can access a menu board and the customers entering from the 

front driveway can access a menu board. Mr. Hill said that the two lanes of traffic would 

convene, pick-up their food and leave.  
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Mrs. Zerba asked if both lanes of the traffic would be using the proposed menu board. 

Mr. Hill replied that only one lane will use the proposed menu board. He explained that if 

they are limited to just the one menu board they would need to try to position the board to 

catch both back traffic and front traffic. Mr. Hill said that during the renovation they 

noticed at lunch time there is a line of traffic coming in from the back entrance and the 

traffic from Winchester Street are trying to cut into the lane that is backed up from Ivy 

Drive. He said that the addition of another menu board will help alleviate the traffic issue 

and speed up the level of service.  

 

Mr. Rogers referred the Board to their packets that contained a small plot plan with the 

two lanes of travel.  

 

Mr. Hill said that the existing menu board would be relocated to the back of the entrance 

and they would install another menu board for the traffic coming from Winchester Street. 

He explained that both lanes of traffic would merge and proceed to pick-up orders. 

 

Chair Stout asked how many car lengths would be from the first menu board to the 

service window. Mr. Hill replied that it would be five car lengths. He said that the 

McDonald’s located next door had two lanes of traffic and merged into one lane to pick 

up their orders.  

 

Chair Stout asked if there was anything unique about the parking lot that would 

necessitate a second menu board. Mr. Schneider said that McDonald’s only has one menu 

board sign and the City code states that a business can only have one menu board.  

He said from a personal side, he frequents both locations and he noticed that from the 

southern lane of the McDonald’s site the menu board is difficult to read. 

 

Mike Lussier, Manager at Wiley Management, 114 Royal Ave Keene, NH, said that the 

uniqueness that separates Wendy’s from McDonalds was the width of the lot. He 

explained that McDonalds has parking along the drive-thru side of the building and 

Wendy’s was restricted due to the size of the lot space. He said that if a customer is 

entering the drive-thru, the customer is committed to the drive-thru and unable to turn 

around. Mr. Lussier said that if the customer misses the menu board they have to drive all 

the way around the building and get back into line to see the menu board to place their 

order.  

 

Mr. Gorman said that it seems that the solution presented by the applicant would 

eliminate a traffic bottle neck. Mr. Plenda asked if they could install two, two-way 

speakers and one menu board. Mr. Hill replied that strategically the way that it is set-up a 

customer would not be able to see just one menu board because the traffic was coming 

from two directions. He explained that there is parking along the back side of Ivy Lane 

and when the traffic backs up the customers stuck in their parking spaces due to traffic.  

 

Mrs. Zerba asked how the second menu board sign would alleviate the line of traffic. Mr. 

Hill replied that their speed of service would increase. He explained that Wendy’s tries to 

have a 4 -5 car space, so that when a customer places their order, there is enough time to 
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make that order. He noted that Wendy’s food is made to order. Mr. Hill said that after 

their remodel, business has increased and should be all the more reason to help alleviate 

the traffic issue.  

 

Mrs. Zerba asked Mr. Rogers what would make this request so unique for this setting so 

that it would not set precedence for two sign requests. Mr. Rogers replied that by looking 

at the current layout of the property, one menu board would not be visible from both 

lanes. He said that the size of the lot and the way the applicant was trying to bring traffic 

through was unique.  

 

Mr. Lussier said that 12 years ago, Wendy’s was set-up with two menu boards. He said 

that he had tried to inquire if a Variance was already in place. Mr. Lussier said that the 

second menu board was taken down eight to twelve months ago because it was obsolete. 

Mr. Schneider said that the Zoning Department checked their files but were unable to 

find any Variance for the second menu board. 

 

Chair Stout asked if approved, would they be affecting traffic flow on the site plan. Mr. 

Rogers said that site plan as it sits has been approved. Mr. Schneider said that the only 

thing that has not been compliant was the menu board sign.  

 

Chair Stout asked the applicant if they wanted to review the criteria. Mr. Hill declined.  

 

Chair Stout welcomed public comment.  

 

With no public comment, Chair Stout closed public hearing 

 

Mr. Gorman made a motion to approve ZBA 17-14 for an addition of a second menu 

board, where two menu boards are not permitted. Mrs. Zerba seconded the motion, which 

carried unanimously. 

 

Granting the Variance would not be contrary to the public interest: 

 

Mr. Gorman said that if the menu board was going to remediate a traffic problem, it 

would benefit the public. Vice Chair Stevens said that the purpose of the sign code is to 

prevent excess light pollution. He said that the extra lighting from the second sign would 

not make that much of a difference. Mrs. Zerba said that the public would be well served 

due to the uniqueness of the property.  

 

If the Variance were granted, the spirit of the Ordinance would be observed: 

 

Vice Chair Stevens said that he would refer to his previous comments as well the 

comments made by Mr. Gorman and Mrs. Zerba. 

 

Granting the Variance would do substantial justice: 
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Mrs. Zerba said that granting the Variance would do substantial justice because it would 

allow Wendy’s to better serve their customers. Mr. Plenda said that it also helps traffic 

flow, which helps everyone that drives in that vicinity.  

 

If the Variance were granted, the values of the surrounding properties would not be 

diminished: 

 

Vice Chair Stevens said that he did not believe that the values of the surrounding 

properties would go up or down if the Variance were granted. 

 

Unnecessary Hardship 

E. Owing to special conditions of the property that distinguish it from other properties in 

the area, denial of the Variance would result in unnecessary hardship because: 

ix. No fair and substantial relationship exists between the general public purpose. 

of the ordinance provision and the specific application of that provision to the 

property:  

 

Mr. Gorman said that reason behind the Ordinance is geared toward light pollution and 

distractions. He noted that none of those things apply in this case.  

 

x. The proposed use is a reasonable one:  

All members of the Board agreed that the proposed use was a reasonable one.  

 

Chair Stout reviewed the Findings of Fact: 

 

Granting the Variance would not be contrary to the public interest: Granted, 5-0 

 

If the Variance were granted, the spirit of the Ordinance would be observed: Granted, 

5-0 

 

Granting the Variance would do substantial justice: Granted, 5-0 

 

If the Variance were granted, the values of the surrounding properties would not be 

diminished: Granted, 5-0 

 

Unnecessary Hardship 

E. Owing to special conditions of the property that distinguish it from other properties in 

the area, denial of the Variance would result in unnecessary hardship because:  

ix. No fair and substantial relationship exists between the general public purpose 

of the ordinance provision and the specific application of that provision to the 

property: Granted, 5-0 

 x. The proposed use is a reasonable one: Granted, 5-0 

 

With a vote of 5-0, The Zoning Board of Adjustment approved ZBA 17-14. 

 



  ADOPTED 

Page 13 of 14 

ZBA 17-15/ Petitioners, Michael Lynch and Jeanette Wright of 150 Meetinghouse 

Rd., Hinsdale, requests a Variance for property located at Grove and Water St., Tax 

Map Parcel #028-03-011. Represented by Wendy Pelletier of Cardinal Surveying 

and Land Planning; the Petitioners requests a Variance to permit the current open 

lot to be converted to a commercial parking lot per Section 102-422 of the Zoning 

Ordinance. 

 

Mr. Schneider reported that a letter that was sent from the applicant, Wendy Pelletier, 

dated September 5, 2017. He provided the Board with a copy of the letter. Ms. Pelletier 

requested the application be continued to the next public hearing. She stated in the letter 

that it had come to their attention that the lot is not in fact “grandfathered” for setbacks 

and lot coverage as they had been told, and that they must seek additional Variances. In 

addition, she stated that she also learned last week that the lot is considered to be in the 

proposed Residential Preservation District, which she stated has much stricter criteria 

than the High Density District does.  

 

Mr. Rogers explained that last year that this application that had come forward for a 

Variance for a commercial parking lot and was approved. He said that it was back before 

the ZBA because it was determined that their abutter notification was inadequate. Mr. 

Rogers said with that determination, the application would have to start at the beginning 

of the process.  

 

Mr. Rogers said that the applicant may need to have additional Variances in order to 

build this parking lot as shown on the plan. He said that this information was made 

apparent to the applicant.  

 

Mrs. Zerba asked if the Planning Board would be involved due to all of the landscaping 

changes. Mr. Rogers said that in his opinion the ZBA would have to address some of 

them and that is where Variances would need to come into place. He said that the 

Planning Board’s involvement would be approved by the ZBA. 

 

Mr. Gorman made a motion to continue ZBA 17-15 to the next ZBA meeting held on  

October 3, 2017. The motion was seconded by Mrs. Zerba, which carried unanimously.  

 

V. New Business:  

Chair Stout announced that Stephanie Gaiser, was a new member of the ZBA and would 

be an Alternate. He said that Ms. Gaiser would be invited to participate in the 

conversation but not the vote during a full Board meeting.  

 

Mr. Schneider said that they have arranged for Ms. Gaiser to have a copy of the audio for 

this meeting so she can familiarize herself with the process.  

 

VI. Communications and Miscellaneous 
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None 

 

VII. Adjournment 

 

Hearing no further business, Chair Stout adjourned the meeting at 8:00 PM. 

 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Jennifer Clark, Minute Taker 


